

Minutes of November Meeting of Tipperary-Cahir-Cashel Municipal District held in the Council Chamber, Civic Offices, Tipperary Town and hosted remotely on Monday 28th November 2022 at 11.00am

Members Present: Councillor Micheál Anglim, Cathaoirleach
Councillor Tony Black
Councillor Declan Burgess
Councillor John Crosse
Councillor Michael FitzGerald
Councillor Mary Hanna-Hourigan
Councillor Roger Kennedy
Councillor Máirín McGrath
Councillor Andy Moloney
Councillor Marie Murphy
Councillor Annemarie Ryan (Shiner)

Officials Present: Mr. Anthony Coleman, District Administrator
Ms. Sinead Carr, Director of Service
Mr. Paul Farrell, Executive Engineer
Mr. Richard Power, Executive Engineer
Mr. Tim Kilmartin, Executive Engineer
Mr. Frank Cussen, Executive Engineer
Ms. Adeline Walsh, Staff Officer

Housing Directorate
Ms. Cora Morrissey, Senior Executive Officer
Mr. Robert Johnston, Senior Executive Engineer
Ms. Catherine O'Connor, Community Liaison Officer
Ms. Breda Ryan, Staff Officer

Active Travel and Planning
Ms. Gillian Flynn, A/Senior Executive Engineer
Mr. Jonathan Flood, A/Senior Executive Planner.
Ms. Lauren Butler Ryan, District Planner

Apologies: Mr. James Swords, District Engineer

Mr. Anthony Coleman, District Administrator, commenced the meeting with the meeting prayer. He called the roll and confirmed that all the Municipal District members were present at the meeting. The Cathaoirleach, Councillor Micheál Anglim, welcomed everyone to the November Municipal District meeting.

1.1 Disclosures/Conflicts of Interest

There were no matters notified to the meetings administrator.

2.1 Minutes of October Meeting of Tipperary-Cahir-Cashel Municipal District held on 24th October, 2022

The minutes of the Tipperary-Cahir-Cashel Municipal District October meeting held on 24th October, 2022 were adopted on the proposition of Councillor John Crosse seconded by Councillor Roger Kennedy.

Matters arising from the minutes

Councillor Andy Moloney referred to his previous Notice of Motion Ref ID 2497 and requested an update regarding the meeting with Coillte. He also requested an update from the TII in relation to Knockagh Roundabout. He informed the members that he wrote to the TII himself regarding his concerns and as a result temporary slippery road signs were cable tied to the existing poles which were blown away in the wind. He also advised that the TII have no record of how many times the barriers have been replaced due to damage. The Cathaoirleach confirmed that the meeting with the TII is scheduled for tomorrow, 29th November.

Councillor Fitzgerald referred to Councillor Burgess' Notice of Motion regarding the Cashel Public Realm Plans and his request to secure funding to underground the cables in John Street, Cashel. Councillor Fitzgerald advised that this issue was raised by him previously during the workshops and has been dealt with under the Part 8. He noted that at the very early stages of the consultation process it was raised by Councillor Roger Kennedy and former Councillor, Deputy Martin Browne. Councillor Burgess advised that it is a concern for the number of Councillors and it has been raised with the consultants and he wanted the works prioritised for funding. The Cathaoirleach referred to the most recent workshop and noted that Councillor Burgess supported Councillor Fitzgerald's request for the cables to be undergrounded in John Street, Cashel.

3.1 To consider Chief Executive's Report for the improved active travel arrangements on the R639 (Cahir Road), Cashel – Part 8 Plans.

The Cathaoirleach welcomed Ms. Gillian Flynn, Active Travel Section and Mr. Jonathan Flood, Planning Section to the meeting. Ms. Flynn presented the Chief Executive's Report and confirmed that there were two submissions made during the consultation period; Transport Infrastructure Ireland (TII) and Cashel Primary School Sustainable Travel Group. She confirmed that no changes were made to the proposals which were on public display. Councillor Kennedy welcomed the scheme and proposed the Part 8 development. Councillor Burgess seconded the scheme and confirmed that he is a member of the Cashel Primary School Sustainable Travel Group. He noted that it will be the first cycle lane in Cashel and referred to the submission made which requested that the scheme be extended to include a cycleway to Spafield Crescent. He expressed his disappointment that this extension wasn't included and hoped that it could be revisited in the future. He thanked Gillian Flynn, Paddy Crowley and the Active Travel Team.

On the proposition of Councillor Roger Kennedy, seconded by Councillor Declan Burgess it was resolved:

"That having considered the Chief Executive's Report dated November 2022 in accordance with Section 179 of the Planning & Development Act 2000 as amended, for the proposed Part 8 Development for the improved active travel arrangements on the R639 (Cahir Road), Cashel that Tipperary-Cahir-Cashel Municipal District decide that the proposed development be carried out as recommended in the Chief Executive's Report".

3.2 Housing Directorate Report

The Cathaoirleach welcomed Ms. Cora Morrissey, Senior Executive Officer, Mr. Robert Johnston, Senior Executive Engineer, Ms. Catherine O'Connor, Community Liaison Officer and Ms. Breda Ryan, Staff Officer to the meeting. Ms. Morrissey took the report as read and was open to any questions.

Councillor Ryan (Shiner) requested an update on the timeline for the development at Fr. Mathew Street and clarification on the house types. Councillor McGrath requested an update on the proposed 43 units at Mountain View Drive, Cahir and if a meeting has been arranged with the residents in the area. She also asked if the units on Abbey Street will be available through CBL. She asked if the Peter McVerry Trust units in Cashel are to be allocated to approved applicants or are they just for homeless. She commended the Housing Grants team and asked if the allocation for 2023 is known yet. She noted that properties with single glazed windows are eligible for an upgrade, however noted that double glazed windows are excluded, despite some being in very poor condition. Councillor Moloney also requested an update in relation to Mountain View Drive, Cahir. He noted that a recent void went to tender, and the cost of reletting repairs was €38,500 which seemed excessive. He asked if there were any repercussions for the tenants that would leave a council house in a poor condition. Councillor Murphy had a similar query in relation to the residents of Mountain View Drive and if the new houses on Abbey Street would be allocated before Christmas. Councillor Fitzgerald referred to the 15 refusals which he noted seems high and wanted to know why people would refuse a house. He also supported Councillor McGrath that if a tenant had double glazed windows they were automatically excluded from the replacement programme. He noted that there are 845 approved housing applicants in the district, however noted that there are no approved applicants in Aherlow or Kilfeacle which he is surprised by. He noted that there are currently houses being built in Tipperary, Donohill, Bansha, Cahir and Cashel and he recommend that the Council now focus on the 10 villages with the greatest housing need. Councillor Burgess thanked staff for the report and welcomed the housing development on Boherclough Street. He asked if work on this development is still on track. Councillor Hanna Hourigan thanked staff and requested that the policy around the upgrade works to single glazed windows be reconsidered, because, this is not national policy, rather it is Tipperary County Council's policy. Councillor Crosse also supported the proposal that double glazed

windows should be included in any upgrade programme. Councillor Ryan (Shiner) asked if the purchase of HAP properties would continue and if this budget was from central Government. Councillor Black asked what is the minimum standard BER rating that a house must reach.

In response, Ms. Morrissey confirmed that a meeting will be arranged with the residents of Mountain View Drive and the members will be advised once a date has been confirmed. Given the central location of the Abbey Street housing development the properties will be designated for elderly applicants. In relation to the Peter McVerry Trust properties there is no date for allocation and the Council are in discussions with the Peter McVerry Trust. In relation to Councillor McGrath's query she advised if the Council was to include double glazed windows as part of the replacement programme it would consume the entire budget. Councillor Hanna Hourigan noted that some single glazed windows are in better condition than some double glazed and suggested that a survey be carried out. Regarding the 15 refusals she confirmed that one particular property was refused 4 times and another was refused 3 times. However, with the introduction of CBL the refusal rate has reduced significantly. She agreed to come back to Councillor Fitzgerald in relation to the housing demand in Killeace and Aherlow. She confirmed the council currently has an approved housing programme to deliver houses for the next 5 years. In relation to the purchase of HAP/RAS properties, the housing authority has purchased 28 houses to date and each purchase is dealt with on a case by case basis. She confirmed that there is no specific budget and the Housing Authority must seek approval and justify each purchase to the Department in order to obtain funding. Councillor McGrath referred to the housing grants which have to be approved by an engineer. She asked if it would be possible for an engineer to survey and assess the priority cases for window and door replacements. She also noted that a number of the houses in the Abbey Street development in Cahir are two storey properties and questioned if it was the correct decision when considering an applicant's long-term housing need to allocate an elderly person a two-storey property. Would this lead to an increased amount of grant applications for adaptations in the future. Ms. Carr confirmed that a lot of windows and doors will be addressed under the Energy Efficiency Works Programme. She noted that €5 million on DPGs was a huge increase and priorities have to be made, however she agreed that requests could be made in exceptional cases. She confirmed that it has been agreed that single glazed windows are to be prioritised in 2023 and it is not possible to tie up members of staff in an already overstretched housing team to survey all the properties with double glazed windows.

Robert Johnston confirmed that in relation to Fr. Mathew Street they are currently working on Stage 2 with a view to being on site in 2024 and that house types will be a similar style to the neighbouring properties. Regarding the Abbey Street development, they are currently working with the utility companies and are waiting on Irish Water. He anticipates the houses will be ready before the end of the year. Regarding the Mountain View development, a meeting with residents will be planned and a Stage 2 application is being prepared. In relation to

Councillor Moloney's query on voids, Mr. Johnston confirmed that some houses require a lot of work because the housing authority is required to meet a specific standard. Councillor Moloney asked if the previous tenant is required to make any contribution and if there are any consequences for vacating a property requiring that much work. Ms. Carr confirmed that under the new Allocation Scheme a previous tenant who leaves significant damage and reapplies for housing support will be required to contribute towards the cost of any damage. Mr. Johnston confirmed that the Boherclough development is on track. He also confirmed that all voids have to be brought up to a C BER rating, however under the Retrofit Scheme a property will be required to meet a B3 rating. He confirmed that there are 23 properties in this district that will be prioritised in 2023. Councillor Moloney asked in relation to the Abbey Street development what age is considered to meet the designated elderly criteria and Ms. Morrissey confirmed over 60.

Councillor Fitzgerald asked if there was any report carried out by the Council in relation to the 10 houses in the unfinished estate in Cullen and Mr. Johnston advised the members that there is no update. Ms. Carr confirmed that the Housing Section is continuously seeking turnkey developments which represent good value for money, in an area with a housing need. Councillor Kennedy wanted to thank Respond Housing Association for the work carried out in Castlegreen Estate including repainting and erecting canopies over the doorways. He also asked if there was any funding available to carry out upgrade works to the halting site at Lake Road, Tipperary Town. He understood that any progress with the Cullen Housing development was held up by Irish Water. Councillor Anglim noted that the focus is currently on building and not buying. He asked if a tenant with specific medical needs requires a transfer, is the Council opening to purchasing a property in this case. Ms. Morrissey confirmed that there is currently a Capital Upgrade Plan in place for 2023 and Lake Road has been highlighted for 2024. She advised that the Traveller Liaison Officer meet the tenants regularly to resolve any issues. She also noted that the purchase of houses is currently restricted to HAP and RAS properties only.

Whilst the Housing Section were in attendance it was agreed by the members to deal with Councillor Kennedy's Notice of Motion.

5.13 Councillor Roger Kennedy (Ref. ID 2522)

That this Municipal District liaise with Transport for Ireland (TFI) in relation to the pick-up point (stop) at Convent Cross for route 332 and seek finance from the Government for the siting of same and the provision of a safe walkway from the Convent Cross to the Rectory.

Reply

Subject to the approval of members MD staff will liaise with TFI in relation to this matter.

This motion was seconded by Councillor Michael Fitzgerald.

Councillor Hanna Hourigan advised that the bus drivers are going into the hotel in Dundrum, however noted that the condition of the accommodation is not good. Ms. Carr agreed to link in with the District and the TII.

Catherine O'Connor made a presentation to councillors on the role of the Community Liaison Officer.

Councillor Fitzgerald commended Ms. O'Connor and her colleague Catriona Crowe on their work and now appreciates the many areas that they are involved in. He referred to applicants seeking a transfer because their current house no longer meets their need and that maybe the CLO would know someone willing to swop and they could facilitate contact. Councillor Hanna Hourigan thanked Ms. O'Connor for the presentation and appreciated that her role as CLO is a tough job dealing with tenants who fail to engage and have a number of complex issues. She acknowledged the need for the CLO to be consulted on proposed allocations because there seems to be a huge issue with tenants with complex needs being allocated houses near elderly residents because of a crisis. Councillor Murphy thanked Ms. O'Connor and requested that her presentation be uploaded to Decision Time. She also requested that a one-page information leaflet could be made available in relation to succession of tenancy because it can be very distressing for families if they have to leave a house.

In response Ms. O'Connor confirmed that anyone seeking a mutual swop would be required to link in with the HAO to determine if both parties to the swop would qualify for a transfer. She advised Councillor Hanna Hourigan that the CLO's opinion is always looked for, however it is not always possible to have regard to the recommendation when dealing with applicants who require urgent accommodation. However, the CLO will work with vulnerable clients together with Focus Ireland who manage the tenancy sustainment programme. Ms. O'Connor appreciated that succession of tenancy can be a very emotive issue and upsetting. However, the Council has to ensure that an applicant for succession has a housing need. Ms. O'Connor agreed to look at the possibility of putting together an information leaflet.

3.3 Consider Director of Services' Report on Proposed Taking in Charge of The Avenue, Barnora, Cahir, Co Tipperary.

The taking in charge of The Avenue, Barnora, Cahir was approved on the proposition of Councillor Andy Moloney seconded by Councillor Máirín McGrath.

3.4 Consider Director of Services' Report on Proposed Taking in Charge of Cluain Arra, Bansha, Co Tipperary.

The taking in charge of Cluain Arra, Bansha was approved on the proposition of Councillor Michael Fitzgerald seconded by Councillor Roger Kennedy.

3.5 Consider Director of Services' Report on Proposed Taking in Charge of The Woodlands, Barnora, Cahir, Co Tipperary.

The taking in charge of The Woodlands, Barnora, Cahir was approved on the proposition of Councillor Micheál Anglim seconded by Councillor Marie Murphy.

Councillor Moloney noted that a number of taking in charge applications have recently been approved by the District, however no extra funding has been provided to cover works in these estates. He advised that this has previously been raised with Mr. Liam McCarthy, Head of Finance. Whilst he welcomes estates being taken in charge and relief this brings to residents a fund needs to be put in place to maintain these estates. Mr. Paul Farrell, Executive Engineer noted that there is no bond in place for any of the above estates which have been taken in charge.

3.6 District Engineer's Report

Paul Farrell, Executive Engineer, updated the Members on his recent meeting with Colm Marron, Coillte engineer together with James Swords, District Engineer. Mr. Marron confirmed that the run off was coming from privately owned forests and the council has received clarification on what areas are Coillte owned and privately owned. They have identified problem areas and most of the works are done, however some flood repairs remain outstanding.

Councillor Crosse asked why the railway crossing at Grange is closed every Saturday and Sunday and noted that the messaging is very poor from Irish Rail. He appreciated that this is work being carried out by Irish Rail, however have they applied for a road closure licence and does the Council know when the work will be finished. Traffic is being diverted on to the Solohead Road which is being damaged and is there a bond in place to repair the damage.

Councillor Kennedy thanked the staff for their work and the amount of work which has been done in the District is phenomenal. He confirmed that in relation to Councillor Moloney and Councillor McGrath's recent Notice of Motion regarding flooding and subsequent damage he raised the matter with Minister Eamon Ryan, who wasn't aware of the problem. He agreed to bring it to the attention of the Minister with responsibility for forestry as some of these issues could be addressed when felling licences are being granted.

Councillor Moloney referred to the funding granted for the RRDF projects in Cahir and he appreciates that the District Administrator will cover this in his report. He notes that the project in Carrick on Suir in Category 1, however they are not ready to commence work, and will this prevent the projects in Cahir from proceeding. Councillor Hanna Hourigan thanked everyone for the great service

they provide and supported Councillor Crosse in relation the work carried out by Irish Rail and their failure to put up adequate signage in place to notify people of the closure. Councillor Fitzgerald also supports Councillor Crosse on this issue and noted that the lack of information for road users. He also referred to work being undertaken by EIR at the Junction of Church Street/O'Brien Street and requested an update. Councillor Burgess asked when the work on the Old Road, Cashel will commence and when will the design for Knockavilla be completed. He also requested an update on the Cahir to Cashel cycleway. Councillor Murphy thanked Paul Farrell for the update from Coillte and noted that a lot of areas have water lodging on the road and this is due to the forestry drains not being maintained. She appreciated that much of this is historical, however as more and more trees are harvested there's more water on the road. She commented that much money has been spent and work has been done to upgrade our roads and does not want to see it all undone. Councillor Annmarie Ryan (Shiner) asked when the River Ara project will be completed. She also requested an update on the traffic calming measures within the 50 kph zone and if there are more expected road closure due to the work on the railway crossings.

Mr. Paul Farrell confirmed that the road closures were publicly advertised, and he will get clarification from Irish Rail on how many more weekends the works are to continue and he will notify members. He also confirmed that work on the Old Road, Cashel will commence this week. He confirmed he will get an update on the work at the junction of O'Brien Street/Church Street. Mr. Frank Cussen confirmed that the walkway at the River Ara development will be open before Christmas, however it will be the new year before the playground is opened. In relation to Councillor Moloney's query regarding RRDF application for Cahir, the District Administrator welcomed the €12m RRDF grant funding. However, the onus will be on Tipperary County Council to provide match funding. He confirmed that we are waiting on contract documentation from the Department which will include further clarification on funding criteria. He noted that tender documents are ready for phase 1 of the project which will be the car park on the derelict site. Councillor Moloney asked why the Department would delay the project when we are ready to go. Mr. Coleman advised that the council have a number on projects throughout the county approved and at different stages and the Department want to see these projects progressing. Councillor Murphy wanted to thank Mr. Coleman and reiterated that the Carrick on Suir project cannot hold up the Cahir project.

3.7 District Administrator's Report

The District Administrator's Report was circulated to the Members with the agenda and the members were informed that there was a further announcement confirming that €200,000 ORIS funding was awarded for the upgrade the Tipperary town to Limerick Junction pathway.

The District Administrator advised the members the District provides numerous supports to businesses and communities through festival and events grants and

also €5,000 was provided to Tipperary, Cahir and Cashel town towards the running cost of the Christmas lights. Earlier this year the District also provided the 3 main towns with €7,000 each to upgrade their Christmas lights to more energy efficient lights. With the members approval the Municipal District would also like to continue with the Christmas voucher scheme. This scheme is to encourage shoppers to shop local and is administered by the Chambers of Commerce in Tipperary and Cashel and Cahir Development Association. The District would also be providing free car parking in all the Council car parks. These council supports provided to the organisations were proposed by Councillor John Crosse and seconded by Councillor Máirín McGrath. Councillor Anglim noted that €5,000 for Christmas lights was a significant amount of money. The District Administrator confirmed that we will be liaising with the Chambers of Commerce in Tipperary and Cashel and Cahir Development Association in relation to acknowledging the significant supports provided by the Council.

4.1 Chief Executive/Delegated Officers Orders

The orders were noted.

5.1 Councillor Micheál Anglim (Ref. ID 2507)

I call on the Council to carry out works on Main Street, Ardfinnan across the road from the Greenview Bar. The stone wall to be taken down, remove part of the embankment behind it and in doing so provide much needed parking spaces and a footpath and setting the wall back and built with the stone again.

Reply

An application has been made under Active Travel to fund these works.

This motion was seconded by Councillor Máirín McGrath.

5.2 Councillor Micheál Anglim (Ref ID 2508)

I call on the Council to put a Bigbelly bin in Ballyporeen village and to consult with Ballyporeen Tidy Towns to find the most suitable location in the village.

Reply

Tipperary County Council will consider funding options for provision of a Big Belly Bin at this location. If funding is acquired a bin will be provided at a location agreed with Ballyporeen Tidy towns.

This motion was seconded by Councillor Marie Murphy.

5.3 Councillor Annmarie Ryan (Shiner) (Ref ID 2509)

That this District carry out speed survey in Greenrath, on the stretch of road between Bohercrowe Road (Hughes Farm) and Springfield Road (Kingstons Cross). Traffic calming measures are needed to slow down the traffic in addition to an examination of the speed limit in this area. There are 18 residential homes on this narrow stretch of road. Many vehicles use this road as a means of bypassing the traffic in Tipperary Town and this had led to an increased number of vehicles and excessive speeding.

Reply

Speeding and the enforcement of the speed limits is a matter for An Garda Síochána. A speed survey will be carried out at this location. The survey will be analysed and a design completed in line with the Council's Traffic Calming Policy, if speeding is identified. Following this the location will be submitted for funding under the Low-Cost Safety Scheme if traffic calming measures are required.

This motion was seconded by Councillor Mary Hanna Hourigan.

5.4 Councillor Tony Black (Ref ID 2510)

That this council look to provide street lighting between Canon Hayes Park out the Emly Road in Tipperary Town to the first group of houses outside the town. Residents use this route to walk into town and there is no lighting at all.

Reply

An investigation of this area has been carried out which would involve the installation of additional lighting on over 500m of carriageway. The majority of this lighting would be installed in the 80 km/hr zone. Tipperary County Council Lighting Policy states that "infill lighting and the extension of existing lighting schemes are undertaken on a phased basis within the 50kp/hr zone" As the majority of the area investigated is outside the 50 km/hr speed limit the Council is not in favour of extending street lighting at this location.

This motion was seconded by Councillor John Crosse.

5.5 Councillor Tony Black (Ref ID 2511)

That this council would provide a disabled parking space in front of 46 Fr Mathew Street. The resident has submitted the application and paid for it but is in need of the space. He cannot wait until the N74 works are carried out.

Reply

It's unlikely a space will be provided at this location given the proposed development works due to commence in Q1 2023. A reply to the application will be made in the coming week.

This motion was seconded by Councillor John Crosse.

5.6 Councillor Michael Fitzgerald (Ref ID 2512)

That works be carried out at Corderry Boreen, Aherlow to prevent constant flooding which is causing a lot of damage to this road.

Reply

This is a Local Tertiary road which would benefit from a CIS application being made for it to enable road reconstruction works. Local area staff will assess the current condition and carry out maintenance works where possible.

This motion was seconded by Councillor John Crosse.

5.7 Councillor Máirín McGrath (Ref ID 2515)

That this council would seek funding to repair and widen the footpath on the Clogheen Road in Ardfinnan as it currently is not wide enough to facilitate a buggy which results in pedestrians having to walk out on to the road.

Reply

An application has been made under Active Travel to fund these works.

This motion was seconded by Councillor Micheál Anglim.

5.8 Councillor Declan Burgess (Ref. ID 2517)

That Tipperary County Council examine the public lighting situation at Clonoulty Hill by the GAA grounds in Clonoulty. In the interest of safety, I am calling on this authority to provide additional lighting, where there is an absence of lighting at the end of Hillview towards the GAA grounds & playground. This is a busy community and residential area.

Reply

The Council will examine the public lighting layout at this location. The requested area is within the 50 km/hr speed limit however the provision of any additional street lights will be subject to the availability of funding.

This motion was seconded by Councillor Mary Hanna Hourigan.

5.9 Councillor Declan Burgess (Ref. ID 2518)

That Tipperary County Council prioritises the inclusion of John Street, Cashel in future funding applications to deliver the under grounding of overhead cables, associated pavement works and the installation of LED lighting.

Reply

Tipperary County Council will consider these works when submitting any appropriate future funding applications.

This motion was seconded by Councillor Annmarie Ryan (Shiner).

5.10 Councillor Declan Burgess (Ref. ID 2519)

I am calling for a review of our parking bye laws in order for Tipperary County Council to install 30 minutes parking zones on Friar Street and Main Street in Cashel during normal working hours.

Reply

It is proposed to start reviewing parking bye-laws in towns throughout the county in 2023 and in this context changes to parking zones in Cashel can be considered as part of this statutory process.

This motion was seconded by Councillor Mary Hanna Hourigan.

5.11 Councillor Michael Fitzgerald (Ref. ID 2520)

That the road from Masterstown, New Inn to Lagganstown Graveyard receive immediate attention, it is in a very poor state of repair.

Reply

A section of this road is included in the 2024 Restoration Improvement Programme. The road will be monitored and maintained in the meantime.

This motion was seconded by Councillor Marie Murphy.

5.12 Councillor Roger Kennedy (Ref. ID 2521)

That this Municipal District install 30km signage at McCann Street junction on Abbeyside and at Cathal Brugha Street junction on Upper Friar Street in the interest of safety.

This motion was not dealt with due to Cllr. Kennedy not being in attendance.

6.1 Votes of Sympathy

A vote of sympathy was extended on the death of the following:

- Michael English, Moher, Cappawhite, Co. Tipperary

- Paddy O’Sullivan, Dean Ryan Terrace, Cashel, Co. Tipperary
- Bernadette Toohey, Main Street, Golden, Co. Tipperary
- Eileen Duggan, Ballyhane, Cappawhite, Co. Tipperary

6.2 Votes of Congratulations

A vote of congratulations was extended to the following:

- The Boherlahan-Dualla Historical Committee who have published their 25th book in relation to the history of the area.
- Paul Crotty, Bansha, Co. Tipperary on his recent army passing out on the 6th October 2022 and on being awarded the James Stephens Award
- Fr Sheehy’s GAA Club Clogheen on celebrating their 50th anniversary
- Congratulations to all the tidy towns groups within the District

7.1 Any other Business

The District Administrator advised Members that the next meeting will be Tuesday 20th December 2022 due to the Christmas break.

This concluded the business of the Municipal District meeting.

Signed/  Dated/ 23-1-23
Cathaoirleach

Signed/  Dated/ 23/01/23
District Administrator